

The South African Association for Food Science and Technology



SAAFoST COUNCIL MINUTES

Minutes of the meeting of SAAFoST Council held City Lodge OR Tambo Airport on 7th June 2012 at 09h30.

MEMBERS PRESENT			
Dr Gunnar Sigge	President	Dept. Food Science, SU	GS
Mr Johan Visser	Vice President	Nampak R&D	JV
Ms Rosie Maguire	Past President	In Essence	RM
Mr Jacques van den Berg	Cape Branch Chair	Appletiser SA	JVDB
Prof Amanda Minnaar	Northern Branch Chair	Dept. Food Science, U.P.	AM
Dr Gerda Botha	Northern Branch Rep	CSIR	GB
Mr Nigel Sunley	IUFoST Liaison	Sunley Consulting	NS
Mr Owen Frisby	Executive Director	SAAFoST	OF
Mr Dudley Randall	National Secretary	Turners Conferences	DR
BY INVITATION			
Ms Irene Burke	Membership Development Officer	SAAFoST	IB
Ms Tricia Fitchet	Editor: FST	SAAFoST	TF
NOT PRESENT			
Ms Kareline Masterson	Cape Branch Rep	Savannah	KM
Mr Ryan Ponquett	President-Elect	Flavourcraft: Kerry Ingredients & Flavours	RP
Madelein Jansen	KZN Branch Chair	Flavourcraft: Kerry Ingredients & Flavours	MJ

No	Item	Action	Date
1	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES	GS	
	GS Welcomed Council Members to the meeting. Apologies were received from RP and KM. Dieter Nelles has resigned from the Northern Branch and from Council.		
2	READING AND CONFIRMATION OF THE AGENDA AND ADDITIONAL ITEMS		
	Additional Item: Student programmes bursaries and bridging finance.		
3	READING & CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: APPENDIX A		
	Page 2: Item 5.2.2 The R25 000 donation received from FoodBev Seta was designated for sponsorship relating to the co-hosting of a workshop and includes their custodian membership fee. Page 71 Item 17.2.1 The correct spelling is Jerry Bowman. The minutes were proposed by OJF and seconded by JV.		
4	MOTIONS		
4.1	IUFOST 2012; GS Proposed that Council approve funds for the Executive Director to join the President in Brazil.	GS	
4.1.1	GS is going to Brazil. 5 nights' accommodation will be provided by the organisers and in addition, he will hopefully obtain partial funding from the University. GS cannot also get funding from the NRF, as the University funding is indirectly from the NRF. RM Proposed that an additional amount of R10 000 - R12 000 be made available as a contingency in case funding did not materialise. Seconded by AM.		

5	FINANCES OF THE ASSOCIATION: APPENDIX B	RM/DR									
	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	RM/DR									
5.1	The Investments value as at 1 st June 2012 was R2 759 054.00. Growth since 1 st February 2012 has been approximately R100K which equates to 12 % per annum. Central is to retain R2 700 00.00 and pay out the interest to the Foundation.										
5.2	Bank Accounts: <table style="width: 100%; border: none;"> <tr> <td style="width: 80%;">ABSA 92058200197</td> <td style="text-align: right;">R89,760.31</td> </tr> <tr> <td>ABSA 9205820252</td> <td style="text-align: right;">R46,567.00</td> </tr> <tr> <td>ABSA Money market</td> <td style="text-align: right;">R1501.68</td> </tr> <tr> <td>BOE</td> <td style="text-align: right;">R3,059,353.00</td> </tr> </table> BOE: Foundation Account R2 213 090.00. SAAFoST Account R846,263.00 Increased custodian membership and profit generated by FST and the Salt workshop has resulted in good income for the first 5 months of the year. SAAFoST has a requirement of approximately R80 000.00 for its operational costs.	ABSA 92058200197	R89,760.31	ABSA 9205820252	R46,567.00	ABSA Money market	R1501.68	BOE	R3,059,353.00		
ABSA 92058200197	R89,760.31										
ABSA 9205820252	R46,567.00										
ABSA Money market	R1501.68										
BOE	R3,059,353.00										
5.2.1	The value of retained income from the Branch Accounts with Central is: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> o Northern Branch: R80 025.00 o Cape Branch: R114 343.00 o KwaZulu-Natal: R22 326.00 										
5.2.2	RM reported that SAAFoST is still trying to close two bank accounts. OJF advised that this would have to be done by the signatories to the accounts; the process seems to be dragging out. DR to check with Merle as to why the accounts cannot be closed swiftly.	RM OJF DR	30 Jun								
5.3	SAAFoST Foundation	RM									
5.3.1	DW will be motivating for Council to provide funds from Investments to the Foundation. RW feels that at this stage the Board Of Trustees needs to provide details of their proposed investment strategy and of the trust set-up. Council also needs to understand what the operating costs of the Trust will be. Interest from our capital investment at the end of the year should be transferred to Foundation account. In this way Council can report to members that the Foundation was founded on the success of IUFoST 2010. It was agreed at the February Council meeting that the Foundation would start with R2 500 000.00. This has been ring-fenced for Foundation. R 286 910.00 has been paid out for bursaries and awards this year. The balance that is to be transferred to the Foundation trust account is therefore R2 213 090.00 These funds are currently held in the SAAFoST BOE account.										
5.4	The FST publication generated a surplus of R103 914.00										
5.5	IUFoST Travel Grants & Travel Costs	GS									
5.5.1	SAAFoST wanted an African bursary created from the funds paid to IUFoST from the proceeds of the IUFoST 2010 congress. NS is to investigate and follow up with IUFoST. A one-off lump sum is being considered for school text books by IUFoST.	NS									
5.5.2	SAAFoST Central has budgeted for two travel grants to IUFoST 2012 and the Cape Branch would fund one travel grant. SAAFoST's IUFoST Young Scientist nomination of Donna-Maree Cawthorn was successful. A travel grant is to be provided for Donna to attend IUFoST 2012. The onus is on SAAFoST to pay the travel costs and the remaining costs of her participation will be funded by IUFoST. It was suggested that one of the SAAFoST travel grants be used to pay for Donna's airfare of about R18 000. The second travel grant was projected to be about R30 000.00. OJF's costs are projected at about R40 000.00 and the President's costs at between R10 000.00 and R12 000.00 over and above the budgeted R10 000.00. Donna-Maree Cawthorn may be entitled to, or could have access to some funding through the NRF for the airfare. GS is to follow up on this aspect Students who are awarded travel grants are required to submit reports, attend a branch meeting and make a presentation. GB suggested that they should come on to the branch committee and serve as a committee member for a year's term and this was supported by council.	GS	15 June								

	RM proposed that R130 000.00 be approved, if required but any saving on this will be welcome. Seconded by AM. The meeting approved the proposal.		
5.5.3	OJF has already made prior arrangements to be in Europe at the time of IUFoST and therefore could not participate and suggested that RM go in his place. Alternatives to this suggestion are to be discussed outside this forum, including the possibility of some young and upcoming possible future SAAFoST leaders who are in the branches.		
5.6	Membership Fees: R340 000 is still outstanding for membership fees. IB presented explanations and has a list of 300 people on the suspension list.		
5.7	Student funding to attend SAAFoST. AM reasoned that If one considers the R30 000 value of a travel grant to IUFoST 2012, then one assume that this amount can sponsor quite a number of students to SAAFoST 2013. Some funding in the Central account will go to sponsoring a SAAFoST Student Day. GS Suggested that branches should host specific events to raise money to fund students to the SAAFoST National Congress. RM proposed that students raise money themselves to cover fixed costs for SAAFoST Congress. They should be encouraged to take pride in achieving some funding towards their registration themselves. Cape Branch mentioned that they will host fundraising projects to assist Students.	Branches	
5.7.1	Branches are to look at how student funding can be achieved and report to the next council meeting. Branches are encouraged to discuss and share thoughts and opportunities amongst themselves as to what the student packages should entail keeping in mind that some branches have to provide flights	Branches	Next Council Meeting
5.8	A request for a travel grant has been received from Lorraine Geel to attend the Conference of Sensory and Consumer Research in Berne from 9-12 September. DR is to trace the application and circulate it to Council as soon as possible	DR	10 Jun
6	MEMBERSHIP	DR/OJF/GS/ IB	
6.1	CUSTODIAN MEMBERSHIP		
6.1.1	OJF mentioned that the list of potential Custodians has not been circulated at this stage as it was still being finalised but that it will be done by the next Council meeting.	OJF	October Council meeting
6.1.2	There were 17 new Custodian members on board as has been reported in the executive director's report.		
6.1.3	OJF was following up on those Custodians who have not yet paid their membership fees. There are 20 Custodians with membership fees outstanding. Some are just late as per their payment processes and budget timetables. This matter needs to be dealt with urgently.	OJF	Priority
6.1.4	Membership benefits have been published on the website. It was suggested that the section on Custodian membership benefits on the website be enhanced to make them appear more attractive. GS to set up a meeting with OJF and IB before the next Council meeting	OJF GS	Next Council Meeting
6.1.5	A Custodian newsletter was mooted and will be prepared and distributed.	OJF	
6.1.6	Custodian Dinners. The traditional Custodian Dinner will be held in Gauteng because most custodians are located in this region. Custodian Dinners in 2012 OJF suggested that the next Custodian dinner be held during the week of 17 th - 25 th September 2012. The Cape and KZN Branches are to consider hosting Custodian dinners at their branch events. The Cape Branch will look at a date in early September or early October to combine with a quality branch event. Both Cape and Northern branch celebrate 50 years this year and should use this milestone as an opportunity to promote their branches.	OJF Cape and KZN Branches JVDB	ASAP
6.2	SAAFOST MEMBERSHIP		
6.2.1	DR has circulated a membership statistics report to Council Members.		Next Council

	RM said that the report needs to be prepared showing members who have paid as well as members who have not paid. DR to arrange this in future.	DR	Meeting
6.2.2	The suspension letter needs to be worded in such a manner that people understand clearly what the position is with their membership. It was suggested that a letter from the President be written to defaulters inviting them to retain their membership.	GS	ASAP
6.2.3	IB explained some of the challenges experienced with payments and people's perceptions of who should pay and how they should pay. Companies require invoices to make payment against.		
6.2.4	RM pointed out that SAAFoST needs to get the membership and professional membership numbers up in order to keep the advertisers in FST interested.		
6.2.5	It was felt that SAAFoST needs to look at a larger pool from which to source potential membership, as opposed to just approaching the existing companies. SAAFoST should approach FoodBevSeta for a list of food companies and in addition SAAFoST should look in The Buyers Guide for opportunities to widen the net.		
6.2.6	Some members report that they are not receiving their invoices and e-mails. Graphic Mail seems to be a problem in that there appears to be a number people who are not receiving the mail. An email message to all members should be sent advising them to look out for SAAFoST mail and to ensure that the secretariat is recorded in their safe sender's list. DR is to Investigate why Graphic Mail emails cannot be forwarded on to other email addresses.	DR DR DR	ASAP ASAP
6.2.7	SAAFoST's BEE Certification is required by some companies. SAAFoST needs to look at BEE certification for the Association. DR is to ask his administrative officer to look into SAAFoST certification and OJF talk to Janusz.	DR OJF	October Council Meeting
6.2.8	Student membership IB reported that there are a large number of new student members. An ongoing challenge is that some of the students don't upgrade their status as it changes.		
6.2.9	Membership Development Officer to visit Branches: GS advised that here are still some funds for IB to visit the branches with the purpose of assisting with membership development.		
6.3	University of Venda: GB questioned whether the food science and technology degree of the University of Venda was of the appropriate standard, They are one of the institutions that SAAFoST supports. AM is to contact Prof Afam Jideani to obtain a copy and details of their course instruction and report back at the next meeting. GB asked if there are not perhaps opportunities to recruit members in Limpopo and undertook to explore possibilities via a local colleague.. A proposal for an event in the Limpopo region and the details of person (Mathilda) showing enthusiasm to drive the process should be presented to Council for consideration.	AM	Next Council Meeting
7	QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION ED Report / Branch Reports:	OJF/AM /MJ/JvdB	
7.1	Executive Director		
7.1.1	OJF mentioned that the CSIR needs a R10 000 deposit to secure the venue for the SAAFoST Congress in 2013.		
7.1.2	OJF is looking for quality photographs for the careers section of the website.		
7.2	Northern Branch		
7.2.1	GS asked the Northern Branch to try and pin future events down so that they can be advertised on the website.	Northern Branch	ASAP
7.2.2	GS advised that succession planning needs to be discussed at branch level.	Northern Branch	ASAP
7.3	Cape Branch		
7.3.1	GS asked the Cape Branch to try and pin future events down so that they can be advertised on the website.	Cape Branch	ASAP
7.3.2	GS asked the Cape Branch to consider succession planning.		

	KZN Branch		
	There were no matters arising as there was no representation at the meeting from KZN.		
8	SAAFoST FOUNDATION	GS	
8.1	GS Welcomed Mr David Watson (DW) and Prof Lucia Anelich (LA) to the meeting. Both are trustees of the Foundation.		
8.2	DW reported that a Board of Trustees had been set up comprising of DW as chairman, Lucia Anelich, Janusz Luterek and Cliff Sampson. The Foundation is now legally registered as an organization.		
8.3	The main aim of the Foundation is to show complete transparency in order to allow people to satisfy themselves that all funds are being deployed for the intended purposes.		
8.4	BOE is helping with the set-up of the Foundation. They offer a good service and are assisting in drawing up documents and providing guidance with appropriate matters. The Foundation bank account still needs to be opened. The Board of Trustees has agreed on objectives and modus operandi. It is not the Foundations responsibility to raise money but members of the Board of Trustees do have good links to industry and will endeavour to use these to channel money for bursaries. The Board's intention is to make the Foundation sustainable and to ensure that it grows from strength to strength. The bursars will be moved across to the foundation.		
8.5	DW stated that they currently projected a cash outflow of R500 000.00 per annum and that this was not easy to do from a capital base of R2.2 million. DW suggested that the Foundation needs R5 million and said that additional SAAFoST investment funds should be allocated to the foundation to make it sustainable. The investment strategy would be formulated once the Board of Executors knew what the starting platform was.		
8.6	RM asked what the running costs of the Foundation were expected to be and in response DW mentioned that the costs are going to be very small because the Board of Trustees are volunteers. The secretariat operates from DW's office. BOE had a small initial charge for setting up the Foundation.		
8.7	RM proposed that SAAFoST keep the Investment funds in SAAFoST's accounts and transfer all the interest at end of the year. Once the set-up of the trust has matured, Council could review funding. DW felt as a matter of trust all money should be put into Foundation. The meeting assured DW that Council had full trust in the Board of Trustees.		
8.8	NS advised that SAAFoST needed to keep funds for its operational commitments and in response DW suggested that there was no need to keep more than one year's operations costs.		
8.9	AM questioned what the benefit is from the Foundation to the members as they are the contributors through Congress fees. DW stated that there is no direct benefit to members but that the trust is designed to enhance the food industry and the future of the organization. Custodians benefit from the increased number and better quality of people coming into the industry. The amount of money contributed from individual members will be relatively small.		
8.10	NS pointed out that once the funds had been paid into the trust, they could not be withdrawn for other SAAFoST initiatives.		
8.11	DW concluded that Council must decide how they want to proceed and then inform the Board of Trustees. A timeline for the transfer of surplus funds to the trust should be set-up.		
8.12	SAAFoST Council does have rights for a representative to attend Board of Trustees meetings.		
8.13	Council subsequently agreed that: SAAFoST will transfer the amount of R 2 200 000.00 as initially agreed. Central will pay the R140 000.00 still owing for bursaries outstanding for the current year. Until at least the end of the year, SAAFoST will hold on to the majority of the investments capital but an additional amount should be paid to the Foundation. Care should be taken that enough of a buffer is left to cover one and a half years of SAAFoST's operating expenses.		

	GS and RM are to meet to finalise issues and compile a letter to the Board of Trustees of the Foundation on the way forward SAAFoST is to prepare a budget in September to ascertain operation costs and cash flow projection of funds needed for it various operational costs, projects and commitments. At that stage SAAFoST can review the position with transfer of additional funds to the Foundation.	GS RM	ASAP
8.14	SAAFoST should endeavour to get the Custodians to invest in the foundation in the interim with corporate bursaries forming part of their social responsibility.	GS RM	
9	BURSARIES AND AWARDS	GS/Edu&Aw Com	
9.1	FoodBevSeta Bursaries:	IB	
9.1.1	IB reported that FoodBevSeta had decided that they would manage their bursaries themselves this year. Reports receive have indicated that this has not been successful so far. It appeared as though there will not be any future bursaries forthcoming for post – graduates but the ED would follow up to see whether the situation could be reversed and had already broached the subject with the SETA		
9.2	Matric & SAAFoST bursaries:	IB	
9.2.1	Bridging Programmes: Bridging programmes have been introduced by universities and SAAFoST has received an application for a bursary for one of these. GS stated that if applicants don't meet the requirements for the degree, they then do not meet the criteria for the bursary. Once they have completed the bridging course and want to enter universities, they can apply for a bursary. SAAFoST needs more information from TUT as to why all students are required to undertake their extended degree programme. SAAFoST needs to look at this in more detail. GS and AM are to investigate.	AM GS	October Council Meeting
9.3	Award & Bursary Criteria & dates (incl. Koeppen):	GS	
9.3.1	No discussion was taken.		
9.4	Meritorious Award for Journalism:	OJF	
9.4.1	The Meritorious Award for Journalism will be finalised in the next two weeks when responses from all adjudicators had presumably been received.	OJF	
10	STUDENTS INITIATIVE	JvdB	
10.1	Student involvement in SAAFoST: JVDB will liaise with Amanda regarding student involvement in the SAAFoST Congress.	JvdB AM	
10.1.1	JVDB reported that almost fifty per cent of the Cape Branch membership was comprised of students.		
10.1.2	SAAFoST does have a PowerPoint presentation for students explaining what SAAFoST, as an organisation represents, but this is to be updated.	JvdB	October Council Meeting
10.1.3	SAAFoST event news is to be placed on notice boards at learning institutions.	JvdB	ASAP
10.1.4	The Cape Branch is considering a specific function with 3 to 4 students reporting on their studies.	JvdB	ASAP
11	SAAFOST 50TH BIRTHDAY BOOK	GS/OJF	
11.1	OJF mentioned that the book was coming along nicely. The Index has been rearranged and research of content is on-going. It is being updated with better quality content. It was hoped that the text would be finalised in July. The least expensive, acceptable printed version, being a spring bound, plain paper book with a hard plastic cover would cost in the order of R48.00, based on 1,000 copies whilst a smartly bound hard-cover, "collectors" version may cost up to R200.00 per copy. GS Conveyed his thanks to people taking part in this project.	OJF	
12	DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH	OJF	
	OJF advised that SAAFoST enjoyed a good relationship with DOH. In recent times, SAAFoST representation on the Food Legislation Advisory Group (FLAG) had quietly increased from one to three individuals (Frisby, Luterek, Sunley). The DoH had suddenly become aware of this and requested a reduction. However, the number was ultimately reduced by only one because, apart from the ex officio presence of the SAAFoST ED, the DOH requested that Janusz Luterek remain in the Group because		

	of his legal expertise. OJF did invite DoH representatives to attend the SALT lecture but they were not able to make it nor send colleagues.		
13	FOODBEV SETA ISOE STATUS	GS/OJF	
	ISOE Status is deteriorating and does not have much value due to changes at the FoodBev-SETA; however SAAFoST will attempt maintain a fruitful working relationship with them. They appear to be tightening up on their procedures and finances.		
14	THE FOOD ADVISORY CONSUMER SERVICES	OJF	
14.1	FACS has been tracking progress with regard to Solal, the pharmaceutical company well known for exaggerated and often illegal health claims and illegal labelling. There appears to be a groundswell against them from many quarters including SANCU, the HPA of SA, ADSA, Harris Steinmann and the Pharmaceutical Association of SA.		
14.2	OJF reported that there are a lot of good new links from the FACS website.		
15	SACNASP	GB	
15.1	GB reported that the new executive director is doing a good job and that he was not just an administrator. GB is on the marketing sub-committee. They have a new logo and have a beautiful website. New marketing material has been distributed as per a marketing and communication plan designed by Perceptions. Rolf has appeared on SABC2.		
15.2	CPD points are being trialled by the geology group.		
15.3	SACNASP is appointing mentors for young people using retired consultants.		
15.4	SACNASP registration is being made available on their website.		
15.5	SACNASP has a membership of over 5000 of which 58 are food scientists.		
15.6	SACNASP interacts with Government to promote standards in universities and to lobby behind the scenes to promote scientists.		
15.7	There were some questions from the meeting about the benefits of being a member of SACNASP		
16	RELATED SOCIETIES & ASSOCIATIONS		
16.1	IPSA	JV/GS/KM	
16.1.1	JVB has spoken with Emma with regards to participating in a joint function.		
16.1.2	GS is to send an official SAAFoST condolence card on the passing of John Marriot.		
16.2	ADSA		
16.2.1	ADSA has asked SAAFoST to organise a session on nutrient profiling at their Congress.		
17	INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS		
17.1	IUFoST	NS	
17.1.1	GS extended congratulations to NS on his reappointment to the IUFoST Council.		
17.1.2	IUFoST have established a joint committee of IUNS and IUFoST organisations.		
17.2	IFT		
17.2.1	SAAFoST has formally signed an agreement with IFT for the rights to publish articles from Food Technology in FST. GS will be seeing Barbara Byrd-Keenan in Brazil to review and extend the agreement and keep up the relationship.		
18	CONGRESSES & EVENTS		
18.1	IUFoST 2012	NS	
18.1.1	NS reported that after a shaky start, they seem to be managing the event. IUFoST 2012 has 2700 registrations to date with most coming from South America. The Congress appears to be very Brazilian in tone. The convenors dispensed with their PCO and are organising the Congress themselves. It is all systems go at the moment.		
18.1.2	DR Reported back on the travel packages that Turners had prepared for the Congress. Deadlines had been imposed by the organisers for the release of rooms and arrangements were now being sold on a space available basis.		
18.2	SAAFoST 2013	AM	

18.2.1	AM reported on the current status of the SAAFoST 2013 National Congress which will be held at the CSIR in Pretoria from 6-10 October 2013.		
18.2.2	Theme: The proposed theme is "OUT OF AFRICA - Global Food Science Solutions"		
18.2.3	Committee: The Core committee is AM,GB,OJF and IB.		
18.2.4	Budget: Ron Tim is on board for the budget and will apply his extensive knowledge and experience. He is investigating the finances and their implication on the structure of the programme.		
18.2.5	Scientific Committee: A programme framework has been prepared. Each day will start with a plenary session and will be followed by 4 parallel sessions. Session titles are currently being considered. Workshops will be held in conjunction with the Congress. The next step is to identify keynotes presenters and plenary speakers. Posters. The committee was asked to ensure that times of presentations are specified so that presenters can interact effectively with delegates.		
18.2.6	Exhibition: A trade exhibition will take place in conjunction with the congress. A sponsorship prospectus is being developed. Sponsors categories that are being considered are; Platinum, Gold, Congress sponsors. Approaches to potential sponsors are to be coordinated.		
18.2.7	Marketing: A marketing strategy is being drawn up to promote and market the Congress. The 1 st Announcement is scheduled to be ready for distribution by the end of July.		
18.2.8	Social events: Events will be planned to provide the delegates with fun and good networking opportunities.		
18.2.9	Congress Organisers: Turners Conferences have been appointed as the conference organisers.		
18.2.10	The Local Organising Committee (LOC) meets once a month in addition to sub-committees meetings. Council will be kept informed by email of the progress.		
18.2.11	AM advised that the LOC will need help from SAAFoST members at a later stage. The Committee is keen to obtain input from anyone who is interested in contributing to the Congress.		
18.3	FLAVOUR SYMPOSIUM		
18.3.1	OJF reported that a Flavour Symposium is taking place during the week of 29 October. Details to be finalised.	OJF	ASAP
19	PUBLICATIONS AND MEDIA SAAFoST's South African Food Science & Technology (FST) <ul style="list-style-type: none"> o Food & Beverage Reporter o Farmlink Magazine o Packaging & Print Media 	GS/OJF TF	
19.1	SAAFoST's South African Food Science & Technology (FST).		
19.1.1	GS encouraged all council members to promote the magazine and do all possible to sell advertising which is crucial for sustainability. Advertising rates for 2013 are to be sent out to all members. RM has done excellent job of bringing in advertising revenue to date.	ALL	
19.1.2	TF reported that she was proof- reading the August issue and was in the process of preparing the November issue. Copy for the magazine was required well in advance. There is an excellent designer, printing service and administrator on board.		
19.1.3	FST is self-funding and has generated a surplus of income over expenses on the first two issues.		
19.1.4	TF asked Council to please provide suggestions on content for the February issue. The publication has a good balance of international and local content.	ALL	

